HALIFAX BOARD OF SELECTMEN

SELECTMEN MEETING

TUESDAY, FEBRUARY 7, 2023 – 6:00 P.M.

SELECTMEN MEETING ROOM 
--------------------------------------------------------------

The meeting came to order at 6:00 p.m. with Selectmen, John Bruno and Jonathan Selig.  Naja R. Nessralla was not present.
PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE

The Board as well as those attending today’s meeting stood to recite the Pledge of Allegiance.

The following business was discussed:

AGENDA

Moved by Selig and seconded by Bruno, the Board unanimously approved the Agenda for Tuesday, February 7, 2023.
MINUTES

Moved by Selig and seconded by Bruno, the Board unanimously voted to approve the following Selectmen Minutes: 

            Regular Session – September 23, 2021

            Regular Session – June 23, 2022
AFFIRMED WARRANTS
Moved by Selig and seconded by Bruno, the Board unanimously affirmed payment of the following warrant:

	Payroll Warrant
	#67
	$ 419,530.23

	Vendor Warrant
	#68
	$   82,085.77

	withholding Warrant
	#69
	$ 138,333.12


APPROVED WARRANT & COMMITMENTS
Moved by Selig and seconded by Bruno, the Board unanimously approved payment of the following warrant and commitment:

	Payroll Warrant
	#70
	$ 365,019.43 

	Mobile Home Park Fee
	#2
	$     5,148.00

	Ambulance Commitment

1/23/23 – 1/29/23
	for
	$   46,247.02


APPROVED BILLS 

Moved by Selig and seconded by Bruno, the Board unanimously approved payment of the following Selectmen bills:

	National Grid (electricity/Town Hall) ………………….............

W.B. Mason (nameplate) .……………………………………...
W.B. Mason (whiteboard/batteries) .…………………………...

KP Law, P.C. (legal/December) ………………………………..
RELX Inc. LexisNexis (Ma Law books subscription) ………… 
	$ 1,610.13
$      35.90
$    153.97
$    192.50
$      78.00
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DISCUSSIONS
Brigette Benoit – Appoint Assistant Town Accountant 

Bruno motioned to appoint Brigette Benoit as the Assistant Town Accountant.  This motion was seconded by Selig.

	John Bruno
	-
	Yes

	Jonathan Selig 
	-
	Yes


Review and Approve Draft CDBG Application from Halifax Mobile Home Estates

Chris Cervantes from the Cooperative Development Institute spoke on this grant and wanting to use the funds for tree removal.  He stated that in order to draft an application the town needed to create and portal account and enter all the information in as if they were applying.  Highway Surveyor Hayward asked if any other surrounding towns have applied for this grant.  The Board requested more information on the process for the CDBG grant and will have a discussion on it at a future meeting.  This grant has a deadline of March 3, 2023.  Haddad requested more information, specifically on sub granting to a private entity. 

SCHEDULED APPOINTMENTS
Park Commissioners & Chief Chaves

A letter was sent to the previous Board from the Park Commission about the Lingan Street Beach Area and Boat Ramp activities.  Mike Schleiff, Park Commissioner, said last year there was a  huge uptake of people using the beach areas – some resident and some non-residents, the boat launch, the boat ramp at Route 58, and people would park at Walmart to go over to the beach.  So, the commission asked the Board last year what the ticket structure was, asked that the signage be updated, what is the policy for non-resident beach access, maybe make residential parking stickers more available or easier and enforcement.
Bruno asked if they were asking for a plan for the upcoming season and if he was just talking about Lingan Street Beach and/or the Route 58 Boat Ramp.
Chief Chaves said that the Route 58 ramp is State owned so anyone can use it and that is one of the issues, they access the boat ramp with the jet skis and boats and then come onshore.  The department does not have resources to patrol the water but we’ve been in contact with the DCR and they have come down but they too are short-staffed.  He continued to say that there were a few recommendations made such as making more parking across the street and if we are going to have resident parking only, that we maybe have a high school kid monitor the parking lot, maybe charge a fee for non-residents.   

The Chief said this is not just happening here it is happening on the North Shore, South Shore, because we allow the motorized boats, jet skis, so on a one of these recreational websites it says  “East and West Pond a great place to jet ski” so people are coming from all over – Boston, Revere and  Rhode Island and last year it was out of control there for a little bit.  

Steve Goodman - 20 Fourth Avenue
He lives at the corner of the 4th Avenue boat ramp and he was told that there was no parking in front of his house because that was the emergency access in case there was an emergency on that lake, there is no sign that says that so people park there all the time.  He has a friend that works for the EPA and said there were three lakes in Plymouth that outlawed jet skis, hence they all started coming here.  He has seen people doing donuts around people in kayaks, they cut into the swimming area.  He thinks signs would be helpful and enforcement at the beginning of the season would make a big difference.  
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The Chief agreed that there needs to be mor signage and they did order new buoys and signage, which is quite pricey,  last year but took all summer to get them. They are stored away and will be put up this year.  Bruno asked who paid for the signage and the Chief said the buoys and the stock came out of his budget because they needed to get us stuff, but obviously because of COVID and it was just supplies – we never got the stuff in. we did get replacement buoys and warning signs for No Wake Area within so many feet, so at least there is a visual warning.
Bruno said the first thing to address is the signage and asked if we had signs or do we need them and Schleiff said there are a lot of antiquated signs out there, the budget for Parks was just about at rock bottom.  Bruno said they have not opened the warrant for the town meeting yet, so there is  no reason why we cannot get a figure and put that on this year.  He asked how long it takes to have the signs made and the Chief said Liddell Brothers made up closed beaches signs and those came in pretty quickly.  He does not know if we have to get a bid.
Next thing Bruno asked is if they want an attendant there and the Chief said that would be his recommendation.  Bruno asked if the attendant would be responsible for the lot across the street and the one right at the beach and if so, are we comfortable putting a teenager in that position. The Chief said they have plenty of extra radios we could give them, that’s not an issue.
Mr. Pond said high school kids in Marshfield do it and the Chief said Dartmouth and New Bedford have high school kids also.
Schleiff then requested Town Counsel’s advice on the Park Commission’s duties, responsibilities specifically for the Town of Halifax per General Law Chapter 45, Section 5 and the Town’s Laws Chapter 7, Section 13 etc.  He said the Park Commission does not know the extent of where/what they are supposed to be taking care of - is it just Lingan Street Beach, is it the ramp on route 36, is it the parking lot?  Bruno suggested having Haddad pull out the bylaws to see if it is going to be something that we can agree on now, and if not then we will authorize him to talk with Town Counsel.  
Schleiff said a spot next to the Congregational Church has been donated to Parks that is big and can be utilized for something in the future.  Bruno said that is a good idea and should look into it someday.  

Chris Winiewicz - 129 Circuit Street  
He said the bylaws specifically refer to Resident Only Parking, not actually the use of the beach.  There is  nothing in the bylaws that says someone cannot walk there or non-resident use of the beach.  It sounds like that’s part of the problem too.  The Chief said we cannot limit people from walking on the beach.   

Bruno asked Haddad if the economic development earmarks for Halifax in the amount of $50,000 for recreation improvements could go towards the attendants.  Haddad was not sure and would not recommend it because you do not want to use long term revenue for long time recurrences.   

Town Accountant Nolan said that she has not received a budget request yet from Parks so they could incorporate it into their budget request to the Finance Committee.
Bruno asked if there was a position in the Wage & Personal by law and Nolan said we have a lifeguard position by not sure if there is a park position if not one may have to create one. She would have to look at it closer and see who the position would fall under, whether it be Youth & Recreation or Parks.  Bruno said if one would have to be created there is a deadline for the public hearing to create it.  
Bruno asked Schleiff what Park’s plan was for the $50,000 Earmark money and he said Parks is working on a WPA Form 2 - Determination of Flexibility for beach nourishment and reconditioning which requires engineer drawings, documentation, mapping etc. so they need Webby Engineer or Grady Consulting, to give them a plan so they can submit it with their WPA Form 2 Determination to Conservation and DEP to get approved to do this work.  
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Also, they would like improvements in areas noted in the “Accessibility Pan” , such as upgrades boat ramp areas, handicap accessibility in the park areas, ADA picnic tables.  
Bruno asked if the $50,000 has to go to Recreation Improvements and Schleiff said Rec might have some things that they would like but Parks has been taking the shot for a long time and he was hoping if they did not have as much stuff to do Parks could use the remaining funds.  
Bruno asked for a ballpark figure  and Schleiff said engineering is $10,000, the tables they are looking at range from $500 to $2,000.
Bruno said to get them a list and they can cherry pick from there as they just want to have an idea about what they want to do and how much.  He suggested talking with Youth and Rec for their input.  
Hayward suggested giving all the money to Parks this time because Youth and Rec gets money every now and then from other things – he has nothing against Youth & Rec but said our parks have been neglected forever, so on this grant he thinks Parks should get it all.  
Bruno asked what has to happen for this money to be approved and Nolan said the  state gave the money to the town, so it would be up to the Selectmen to say where the money would be spent.  It is one-time money so to be spent on one-time uses.  She explained that there are different ways in handling the earmarks, some are reimbursement and some they will give you the money up front.  Haddad was looking into the information to see which this is.
Bruno said for Schleiff to get his plan together and Selig said put his list together in order of importance.  
Steven King – Helping Hands food Pantry – Use of Town Green for Farmers Market 
On behalf of the Helping hands, Mr. King is requesting to use the Town Green and possibly the Great hall to have Farmers Market on the following dates: 
	Saturday, May 20, 2023

	Saturday, June 3, 2023

	Saturday, June 10, 2023

	Saturday, June 24, 2023

	Saturday, July 1, 2023

	Saturday, July 15, 2023

	Saturday, July 29, 2023

	Saturday, August 12, 2023

	Saturday, August 26, 2023

	Saturday, September 2, 2023

	Saturday, September 16, 2023

	Saturday, September 30, 2023

	Saturday, October 14, 2023

	Saturday, October 28, 2023


Selig asked King how the Pantry benefited from holding the Farmers Market and he said that they will change the venders a flat fee for the space.  
Bruno asked exactly where they will be stationed and will there be port-a-potties and he said out front and extending on to the lawn areas.  They will do what is necessary should they need to get port -a-potties.  They hope to use the Great Hall and possibly the church’s facilities.  

King said the vendors will park in the back and customers will use the parking lot. 
Moved by Bruno and second by Selig, the Board unanimously approved the above dates for Farmers Markets from 10:00 a.m. to 3:00 p.m. contingent on approval from the Board of Health and the Police Chief.  
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Selig did mention that the fireworks are tentatively scheduled for July 1st so he might want to reach out to the Fireworks Committee and make sure they do not need the Town Green for any of their activities.  King said the Farmers Market could be included into their activities if agreed between all parties.  
Someone asked about the clean-up and King said the manager it would be his responsibility to check the entire area, when it is over and if there is additional cleanup that needs to be done, they will take care of it.   

Bruno mentioned that if there is going to be amplified music, he would need a separate permit for that separately and added that he does not have the authority for any kind of liquor.  King said during a lot of these things they will have local breweries for wine tasting or something.
DISCUSSIONS
Quote for the Printing of 2023 Warrant & 2022 Town Report 

The quote for the Town Report was a total of $782.40 for 15 copies. The quote for the 2023 Warrant printing was $2,176.00 for 3,600 copies.  Selig asked about an electronic version in the future but the current by law states a physical copy must be printed. 

Bruno motioned to approve the above printing quotes. This motion was seconded by Selig.

	John Bruno
	-
	Yes

	Jonathan Selig 
	-
	Yes


Reappoint Brian Kling – Halifax Cultural Council 

Bruno motioned to reappoint Brian Kling to the Halifax Cultural Council with a term ending January 28, 2026.  This motion was seconded by Selig.

	John Bruno
	-
	Yes

	Jonathan Selig 
	-
	Yes


Talent Bank Form – Ruth Mills Walters

The Council on Aging is recommending that Ms. Walters be appointed to the CoA.  
Bruno motioned to appoint Ruth Mills Walters to the Council on Aging with a term to expire on June 30, 2024. This motion was seconded by Selig. 

	John Bruno
	-
	Yes

	Jonathan Selig 
	-
	Yes


Resignation – Dave Swanson – Highway Department  

Mr. Swanson will be retiring.  The Board requested that a thank you letter be sent to him.   

Bruno motioned to accept his resignation.  This motion was seconded by Selig. 

	John Bruno
	-
	Yes

	Jonathan Selig 
	-
	Yes


Resignation – Colleen Fiumara – Conservation Commission 

Ms. Fiumara emailed the Board her resignation. The Board requested that a thank you letter be sent to her. 
Bruno motioned to accept the resignation of Colleen Fiumara.  This motion was seconded by Selig. 

	John Bruno
	-
	Yes

	Jonathan Selig 
	-
	Yes
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Resignation – Jo Schofield – Council on Aging 

Bruno moved to accept the resignation of Jo Schofield from the Council on Aging and requested that a thank you letter be sent.  This motion was seconded by Selig. 

	John Bruno
	-
	Yes

	Jonathan Selig 
	-
	Yes


Resignation – Ivy Matheny – Council on Aging 

Bruno moved to accept the resignation of Ivy Matheny from the Council on Aging and requested that a thank you letter be sent.  This motion was seconded by Selig. 

	John Bruno
	-
	Yes

	Jonathan Selig 
	-
	Yes


Vote & Approve Plymouth County ARPA Grant Agreement

We are currently using ARPA Funds to make renovations in the HVAC system at the school and for water treatment. 

Bruno voted to approve the grant agreement for the ARPA Funds for Plymouth County.  This motion was seconded by Selig. 

	John Bruno
	-
	Yes

	Jonathan Selig 
	-
	Yes


Review & Discuss Open Meeting Law Complaint - Meeting of January 24, 2023
The town received an email with the following complaints from Patrick Higgins for the meeting of January 24, 2023:
1) The meeting was held in the room where people had to stand.

2) The meeting minutes of 7/6/22 and 10/25/22 were not approved in the timely manner (3 meetings or 30 days)

3) The Board did not announce the name of the organizations they were going to discuss contract negotiations for in executive session.

The email also requested the employees attend open meeting training.

The Town Administrator Cody Haddad would like to send a response stating that; there were enough chairs for people to sit but they chose to stand, we are doing our best to complete and approve these meeting minutes but due staffing there has been complications, and lastly there was an oversight with the announcement for Executive Session but it was listed on the agenda. Haddad does agree that open meeting training would be beneficial.  A more formal response would be sent to the original sender and the Attorney General and Town Clerk would be cc’d.

Selig motioned to authorize Haddad to send the response letter. This motion was seconded by Bruno. 
	John Bruno
	-
	Yes

	Jonathan Selig 
	-
	Yes


Approval of Animal Control Officer Contract
Selig motioned to approve the contract with the Town of Halifax with the Animal Control Services and Wildlife Services effective January 1, 2023 through June 30, 2032 and then from July 1, 2023 through June 30, 2024.  This motion was seconded by Bruno.

	John Bruno
	-
	Yes

	Jonathan Selig 
	-
	Yes
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Opening of Annual Town Meeting Warrant 

Bruno motioned to open the Annual Town Meeting Warrant as of today February 7, 2023 and close it March 1, 2023. This motion was seconded by Selig. 

	John Bruno
	-
	Yes

	Jonathan Selig 
	-
	Yes


MBTA Action Plan

Haddad submitted a plan last week and plans to apply for a technical assistance grant through Old Colony Plymouth County which opens in March.  Also, to draft a letter to Zoning Bylaw Review Committee to take action and review as requested by the Board in a previous meeting. 

Morse Brothers

Currently they are working on a site visit which will include Haddad, a Select Board member, a 3rd party engineer and Morse Brothers.  A few town members voiced some recommendations which included having a member from Conservation, someone from EPA and a hydrolysis involved in these site visits and reaching out to bordering towns who have been affected by similar projects.  Selig suggested DEP coming in.  Another resident asked if it could be put on the website when the site visit will be.  Bruno did not think that would be a good idea as it is private property but they will report back to the public with any information about the visit.  Selig mentioned that residents can email any questions they would like to be asked and we can get answers.

SCHEDULED APPOINTMENT
Veterans’ Agent Steve Littlefield

Robert Mullen & Shawn Goyette - Appointment as Veterans' Agent Assistants
Veterans’ Agent, Steve Littlefield stated that both Rob Mullen and Shawn Goyette filled out Talent Bank forms with interest in serving as the Assistant to the Veterans Service Officer.  Previously we had one Assistant Agent, but looking over their Talent Bank forms and their resumes He raised the option of potentially bringing them both on since it is a volunteer position.  

Littlefield has known Mullan for a long time and him and Goyette have been talking back and forth over the last few months, both have long career in public service long public service and want to broaden that a little bit.

Mr. Mullen
He has been in Halifax for the last ten years and is on the Board of Assessors.  He did just over ten years in the Army and thinks there is a need for a strong support system for our veterans, especially the Vietnam Vets.  If there is a great support system for those past, present and future, we can take care of them and their family, especially younger people coming into the town.  
Selig asked if there were any time conflicts with the duties of being an Assistant.  Mullen said no conflicts and that he has a great support system at home so moving things around is not a problem.  
Mr. Goyette
He spent eight years in the Army.  He is a member of the Brockton VFW Post and is very passionate about Veterans’ issues.  As far as time conflicts go, he will be starting law school in the very near future, but that will not prevent him from providing his time to the town and the residents that need his assistance.  

Moved by Selig and seconded by Bruno, the Board unanimously appointed Robert Mullen as the Veterans Agent Assistant with a term ending June 30, 2023.
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Moved by Selig and seconded by Bruno, the Board unanimously appointed Shawn Goyette the Veterans Agent Assistant with a term ending June 30, 2023.

DISCUSSIONS
Training for Boards & Committees
Nolan forwarded a program for training to  Haddad; he is reaching out to for more information. There was also training sent out today that had some positive feedback.  The Attorney General is also assisting in helping with an open meeting training.  Some boards have specific training needed.  Bruno would like to have a training policy in place for all appointments. 

Bruno made a motion to establish a Board of Selectmen policy that for all appointments they will require appointees to attend training classes for the specific board/commission they are appointed too.  This motion was seconded by Selig.
	John Bruno
	-
	Yes

	Jonathan Selig 
	-
	Yes


MEETING ADJOURNED

There being no further business, moved by Selig and seconded by Bruno, the Board unanimously voted to adjourn the meeting at 7:47 p.m.

-------------------------------------------------

Naja R. Nessralla

Clerk

-------------------------------------------------

Date approved 
/ev
/pjm
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